
There's no right way for growing an online business. And honestly, me and my guests 
are more than fine with that.

I'm Hailey Thomas. And this is the podcast that lets you be a fly on the wall for 
candid conversations and mini lessons through a variety of online entrepreneurs who 
are growing their businesses based on their own visions. We are on a mission to 
normalize and laugh about the behind the scenes truth of achieving a new level of 
success in your business. This is one year from now.

Hello, good morning, or evening or afternoon or whatever time it is when you are 
listening to this podcast episode. So this is a reboot or replay of a podcast 
episode about cash flow and debt that I recorded earlier this year back in January 
or February, I believe, but I'm bringing it out again, because it just becomes more 
and more apparent to me that one of the things we are unprepared for as first 
generation entrepreneurs is the reality of cash flow in general. And what it 
actually looks like when you're building a business. So you're going to hear all the
thoughts that I have about cash flow and debt in this podcast episode. But I am 
constantly reminded by my clients, and then also my peers, as we're just sharing the
reality of building businesses, before you make 3 million. And before your first 
five years or so of business, you're going to make money and you're going to spend 
it, you're going to make it and then you're going to spend it. So you're going to 
spend it on yourself paying yourself because that's I mean, one of the reasons we're
in business for ourselves, right to sustain ourselves financially, but you're also 
going to spend it on education, you're going to spend it on materials, you're going 
to spend it on people, you're going to spend it on being supported. And this isn't a
problem at all. Actually, these are the things that help your business move to the 
next level, however, could become a problem when either out of just like ignorance, 
or naiveness. Or neither of those are bad things. We just haven't done this before. 
We feel like we're doing it wrong. Or we shame ourselves because we've made 50,000 
or $100,000 as only a couple grand in the bank account. There's only a couple grand 
of cash there. Right? And so then we think, Oh no, I'm doing this wrong. I'm bad at 
managing money. I'm bad at business. And we feel shame about it. Because some where 
we picked up the idea that if you sell or revenue $100,000 That you should have 
$100,000 or 90,000. Like we should just have stacks of cash, but you were spending 
money as you were making it. And that's not a problem. It's so not a problem, except
for when our brain is making us feel inadequate and shameful. So then we go and 
hustle to make more money to rectify or fix the situation, which isn't really a 
situation to be fixed, but we rush to fix it. And sometimes we're selling from this 
like grasp be kind of, I need your money to fix my thing, energy, which isn't a 
great place to be we feel hurried, this is when we are like I gotta sell, I gotta 
sell I gotta sell and we feel anxious in our business, and overwhelmed by our 
business because we feel like we're doing it wrong. So what I want to offer is just 
this reality check before your five and before 3 million, whichever comes first. 
You're really not going to be having these like massive piles or vaults of cash, 
it's just not how it works. You will

be spending it, you will be saving some absolutely, you'll be paying taxes on it. 
Depending on where you live. That is not a small amount of money, paying yourself 
paying your team so you will not have just piles of cash sitting around. And I want 
to drive this home because again, it creates this like downward spiral of feeling 



like you're not doing it right. When early on. That is what a healthy functional 
business looks like. My mentor Serena Hicks makes this analogy which is kind of 
gross, but also completely awesome. And on the nose is like eating and pooping. You 
got to eat. You also have to poop. That is what healthy looks like or I guess a 
better analogy that she brought up yesterday was like your refrigerator. Right? Like
you buy groceries you put it in the refrigerator and then you eat the groceries you 
don't just sit there and look at the groceries if your groceries were just still 
sitting in there. Not only a stuffs piling but it means that you're not eating right
and we don't make it a problem that we buy groceries and then we eat the groceries 
and then we buy groceries and eat the groceries your car is another great example of
We fill it with gas, and then we drive it. And then we fill it with gas. And then we
drive it. In those scenarios, we just assume the kind of push and pull and the 
relationship between in and out. But somehow when we get to business, we think it 
should just be coming in. And I should just be Scrooge McDuck with piles of money, 
coins all around, when early on, like, the reality is you're going to make money. 
And you're going to spend it, they're going to make it they're going to spend it for
there are large hoards of money. Now, as I'm saying, all this, this is not a license
to just do whatever, and money doesn't matter. And our stewardship of it doesn't 
matter. But it is just a, I guess, I want to offer grace. And just some love, 
honestly, to some of the spots where we feel like we're giant failures, and a place 
that can really spiral us down into hustling and moving much, much more quickly, 
because we think we need to fix this problem instead of just being in the reality of
having a business that's in its first 100,000 200,000 $300,000 years, because that's
just what it is like. Alright, so listen to this episode for some additional 
thoughts about debt about cash flow, both of them are completely neutral the amount 
of money you have in your business banking account 100% neutral, because businesses 
use debt, cash flow and cash on hand, to whatever degree makes sense for them. So 
this will be my last thing on this before we get to the episode, but I just find it 
fascinating. Again, like restaurants, it is highly unusual for a restaurant to be 
profitable before its first two years in business. And because that expectation is 
there, no one panics, no one panics that they're not profitable. They stay focused 
on the work. But no one panics, it's not a problem. Same thing, I saw the new thing.
But in the last 10 years, companies that have an IPO are going public. Like it's not
a problem that they are at zero profit, zero profit rivian motors, which is an 
electric car and truck company, their manufacturing center is actually here in 
normal Illinois, zero profit, zero profit and their valuation is like one point 
something billion dollars, zero profit. Why? Because it makes sense for where 
they're trying to go and what they're doing with that business. Right? I think about
tech companies all the time when they're getting funding, they're not making any 
money. And that's not a problem. Okay, so onto the episode. But please remember that
cash flow cash on hand, all neutral circumstances. And the reality of early 
entrepreneurship is that just because you're making a certain amount of money, 
doesn't mean you'll be keeping it. And that is healthy, as well, onto the episode.

Hello, hello, hello, welcome to

the podcast. And I would suggest now's a really good time to get yourself a drink a 
coffee, anything that makes you feel good and grounded, because we're about to 
challenge some assumptions. Today, we're about to challenge some of your thoughts, 
because we're talking about the unproductive thoughts that are very common that a 



lot of business owners a lot of entrepreneurs have about debt and cash flow. Now 
this is especially true for first generation entrepreneurs. So people who are the 
first in their families to really be thriving in their business or wanting to be 
thriving in their business versus dabbling in entrepreneurship. Or maybe their 
parents and their uncles and aunts and grandparents and brothers and sisters are all
w two employees. That lifestyle is very, very different thought about debt and cash 
flow. And you bring all of your life experience with you when you're building a 
business. So it's really important that we talk about this. And to be honest, I have
kind of a countercultural view, maybe it's not kind of control, maybe it's just me, 
but in my circle, especially coming out of like I said, being a first generation 
entrepreneur, or where everyone I knew was really a W two employee or had several, 
you know, jobs, where they weren't the boss coming out of that place and into 
building my own business. I had picked up a lot of these thoughts that have plagued 
me and have cost me in the past, but I'm over that I want to share what I now think 
about debt and low cash flow with you. So initially, when you are an employee or 
when you're a W two person like being debt free is like a major flex. And avoiding 
low cash flow at all costs is like super high priority. But what I would offer is 
that there are a set of unproductive thoughts that can drive your decisions, 
thoughts about debts and cash flow and whether or not you're doing it right. Doing 
business right or not. All this stuff, like I said is very common, but when you're 
growing a business they can be really harmful. So successful entrepreneurs are able 
to see debt and See their cash flow objectively, like, the dollar amount in your 
bank account is just data, it's just a number. And when you are able to detach, at 
least be able to see your emotions from that number, it makes you all the more 
powerful. I really think successful entrepreneurs are not walking around avoiding 
debt at all costs are not walking around, you know, so heavy with low cash flow all 
the time, there's scenarios in which those things a are just a part of the business 
ownership experience, and are actually beneficial to the business. But you don't get
to think like that. If you don't learn to think like that. Growth in investing 
requires financial risk in business, you don't get to grow and you don't get to 
invest without some sort of cost. And often it's financial. Okay, there is a time 
and a place for investing time instead. Right? Early on in my business, when I did 
not have funds, I was investing a lot of time and reading lots of free stuff and 
learning things on my own and failing on my own and not having learned a good 
feedback system from anyone, ie not having hired a coach to learn how to do that I 
spent time instead of money. But there comes a time in which investing and taking 
the financial risk is actually faster and more efficient and cleaner and usually 
better. So I want to make an analogy to kind of drive this point home. In no 
scenario, is it ever a good idea to give a toddler, a good pair of hair shears, like
there's no scenario, especially as a mom now, there's no scenario in which you can 
make it reasonable to me that giving giving hair shares to a toddler is a good idea.
That's always a bad idea. But for a hairstylist, that same pair of shears, is the 
thing, or one significant tool in how they provide for their families and how they 
grow their business and how they become proficient in their craft, to a hairstylist,
a pair of shears, that's just something they're experts at wielding may have learned
how to become expert at wielding hair shares. Now if this stylist kept the thoughts 
from his childhood about scissors being dangerous, and that he shouldn't have them, 
and there's no way that he would get to be successful in his pursuits. Right? You 
can't keep the thought scissors are dangerous. And I should never have scissors. And
I should leave any cutting activities to other people. You can't have those thoughts



and be a hairstylist, those things just don't go together. Okay. So in real life, 
businesses use debt, all of the time to make investments to grow, they take on debt,
they invest in marketing, or coaching or consulting or even just hiring, like hiring
an employee or hiring contractors, those things dip your cash flow. And what I want 
to offer is that's not wrong, it's not bad. Okay, another scenario might just be you
haven't found a level of reoccurring revenue yet in your business. And until you do,
you're always going to have months that are lower in revenue amount and lower in 
cash flow, that's always going to be a part of the story until you really start 
leveling things out and figuring things out, which takes time. So you have to get 
comfortable with the varying levels of cash flow in your business. So personally, in
2020, I had a month that was like $3,000. That was my revenue for that month, like 
three grand. I also had a revenue month of like 15 grand, those months, we're not 
that far away from each other. It's not a linear progression. And even after that 
15k months, I don't know what I made the months following probably like seven or 
eight grand and I'm sure I've had another 3k a month since then. Right? That's a 
part of having a business. Now if I'm being candid my bad programming or my you know
how to be a perfect human programming has me thinking that I should freak out like 
something is broken. Oh, no. I did 15k and then had a 3k a month or a 7k month like 
I should only be moving forward. But that's not real. It's so steeped in this, do it
right. Don't mess it up. You should only be growing and it's completely detached 
from the reality of business ownership. I would offer especially as I talk with my 
clients, fluctuation in cash flow happens so often like oh my gosh, so often, and 
it's not a bad thing. Often it happens like if you Have a group program and your had
everyone pay upfront for a group Coke or program and everyone paid in full, you get 
to the end of the group program and it's been 3456 months, since you've had new 
revenue, guess what your cash flow is low. Right, your reserves are low. In that 
case, nothing's wrong. Right? The model you've chosen dictates that that might be a 
thing that happens until you built up more business savings. But even without the 
business savings part, I guess what I really want to drive home is that fluctuations
in cash flow and debt are a normal part of business ownership. So here's a fun test 
to see if your thoughts about cash flow, and your thoughts about debt are helpful or
harmful. Go look at your business bank accounts right now. Just open up your banking
app and go look, look at the number and then without judgment, write down every 
single thought you have about what you see, literally every thought and thoughts are
just sentences that your brain spits out, your brain has literally millions of 
thoughts every day. And the ones that get caught. Like you can kind of think about 
them think of them as like leaves floating down a river, right, your brain will 
catch some of the leaves, obviously more of them will just continue to flow by and 
what gets caught, are the leaves that are most practiced, and most prevalent from 
your past life. And by past life, I just mean, you know, when you weren't an 
entrepreneur, right? Your past identity, if you were a teacher, or a stay at home 
mom or an employee at someplace else, your brain kind of has a catalogue of those 
thoughts and what it will catch when it's creating new thoughts or thoughts that are
congruent with the old thoughts. So open your business bank account, write down 
everything, every thought you have about what those numbers are? And just be candid 
about it. Right? Don't judge just right. Next, I want you to think about yourself 
five years ago, and what you five years ago, like think about what you were doing 
for work, think about all that like write down what you five years ago, I would have
thought about it. Just write for a few minutes, what you will find at least what I 
find typically when I have people do this is that they have one set of thoughts 



about currently, which typically is I'm not doing it right, I don't have enough, oh,
gosh, this isn't going well. I'm supposed to be better than this. I should have more
five years ago, when maybe they were an employee, or they were just starting their 
business like very, very new to business. Those thoughts might have been like, holy 
crap, we're making a lot of money. And some months are better than others. But 
that's okay. And oh, look, I made it like there's a whole different set of thoughts 
typically. And what I want to offer is that those thoughts are all available to you 
all the time. All the thoughts are available to you all of the time. And you get to 
choose which thoughts you want to practice and which thoughts you want to have about
debt and cash flow. And you can kind of measure them against Is this helpful or 
harmful to your journey. So I think an important thing to notice, or to be clear 
about is that all the all the thoughts are totally fine to be there, right? You're 
not wrong for having any thoughts, but your thoughts create feelings, or emotions. 
And those emotions, we are constantly trying to get more of, or less of. And that's 
how we make a lot of decisions is often I want more of these emotions, like being 
proud of myself or being happy or feeling sexy or feeling loved or heard. We usually
want more of those things or make decisions to get more of those things. Or if we 
are having thoughts that are eliciting shame, or guilt, or feelings of inadequacy, 
or worthlessness or failure. Those things have us making decisions that flip us into
actions that are not productive to our growth. So that might be like trying to do as
much as you can for free way longer than you should. Because you're afraid of what 
investing might do to your bank account. It might mean avoiding hiring or looking 
for the very cheapest, cheapest, cheapest option, because you don't want to mess 
with cash flow too much. It might look like it's looking through the lens of what is
this going to cost me instead of what do I have to gain from this investment. So 
it's important to stop in check your thoughts. Notice the feelings that those 
thoughts elicit. And notice the responses that you have to those feelings are those 
feelings that you want to grow and have more of are those feelings that you want to 
try to like shrink. So the other thing we might do is, especially when we're talking
about guilt and shame and inadequacy and worthlessness. We want to get away from 
those things. So you might take on clients and projects that are not a fit for you. 
Maybe in the short term they are because they have money and that money, you think 
having that money is what's going to make you feel better when really it's your 
thoughts about that money. But in the long term, they're actually horrible fits in, 
you waste a lot of energy on them energy, you could be spending actually positioning
your business better and attracting a higher quality and better client for yourself 
or taking on loads of projects. Because you're afraid of or trying to stay away from
those feelings, or feelings and thoughts that your brain has about low cash flow or 
taking on debt because you need to. Okay, overall, when you think about debt, and 
low cashflow as major problems to avoid at all costs, you focus on conserving and 
staying safe and not growing. Okay? There is such a thing as being overly 
conservative in your business, if your goal is growth, if your goal is legacy 
building, okay, all of these things are valid, you can do whatever you want. But if 
you are trying to, you know, go to Florida and you live in Chicago, you definitely 
don't want to drive north.

Okay, so it's not wrong, but you have to understand how your thoughts and your 
feelings, create actions which create results so you can become overly conservative 
and overly concerned. Instead of learning how to wield the hair shears. If we think 
about the analogy with the stylist, the hairstylist, like if he was terrified of 



scissors and was really worried and feeling a lot of guilt and shame about the 
scissors and avoided them. But he also doesn't learn how to use them safely and how 
to use them effectively. So you're not you know, a toddler anymore. You are becoming
an expert at Business Building, which means you need to see money objectively and as
tools that help you get to where you're going. Debt isn't bad. mismanagement of debt
can be harmful. Certainly. It's the same. As I've said in the past with growth 
growing quickly isn't bad. being reckless is what is harmful. Okay, but I digress. 
Having debt deciding to take on debt or having low cashflow months doesn't actually 
mean anything about your worth as a human. It means nothing about your legitness. As
a business owner, I don't know if legitimises real word but your credibility, I 
think is what our brains tell us is at stake for not doing it just right, then we're
not credible. As an entrepreneur. If we fail, we're not credible as an entrepreneur.
But that's not true. The reality of entrepreneurship requires failure. And again, 
I'm not saying go out and be reckless. But if you're trying to avoid failure at all 
costs, you don't actually learn how to manage risk, and to get good at making risks.
Learning from the risks, getting your ROI from the risks that you take, you don't 
learn any of those things if you're constantly just trying to not get hurt. Now, 
everything that I'm talking about is counter to what the Dave Ramsey's of the world 
and the Profit First of the world say, and actually, this is a side note, before I 
started recording this, I went back to review some of the Dave Ramsey stuff because 
my husband and I had, you know, worked through some of his pieces in the past and 
that copy, like the words on his website in the articles are littered with 
glorifying debt freakness and vinil villainizing debt, it is like it was gross, 
actually, it did not feel good to read that and to know that's what some people are 
internalizing. If I'm debt free, and avoid debt at all costs, that's bad. And if I 
take on debt, even if it is for an ROI, and it's productive, then I'm materialistic 
like that. A lot of problems with that. But I digress. I'm not against any of these 
teachings. But their job is to help you conserve it is not to help you grow. There 
is a time and place for the Dave Ramsey's of the world, although, after reviewing 
that copy, I don't know that that's, that's true. I did not love that. There's a 
time and place for conserving. But one thing I want you to think about is that the 
education that Dave Ramsey again, this is not about Dave Ramsey, there are loads of,
you know, teachings about conserving, but the education that Dave Ramsey shares is 
100% Not what got him to be a millionaire a dozen times over like he is and have the
company that he is what he teaches. And what he does are two different things. Think
about that. Like you can't conserve your way to a million dollar business. It's not 
gonna happen. You're gonna have to invest in humans make investments to learn the 
skills that you don't have yet. That's going to screw with your cash flow. It's 
gonna debt, it might be a part of the equation. Maybe it is maybe it isn't. But if 
you're afraid of using it at All are afraid of the cashflow, you're not going to be 
able to make it to a million dollars, it's just not going to happen. Now, not making
debt or cashflow mean anything about you as a human changes everything. I really 
think it disrupts everything, it disrupts so many pieces of bad programming for us, 
which is a good thing. I

think it moves the judgment. I think it removes the shame, I think it allows you to 
actually feel good about yourself, hey, there's a remarkable thing, you might not 
hate yourself so much. And I say that kind of flippantly. But one of the big 
challenges, especially with First Generation Entrepreneurs is that they really 
struggle with holding themselves and a really high regard. Like that's something 



that either we work a lot on in coaching, or this person has come to me already 
having had been in therapy and getting gotten coaching on this as well, like it's a 
learned skill. So it removes that judgment. And it really disrupts who gets to be in
control of who like who has to listen, and who gets to make the rules about how you 
grow it really like when you're not afraid and kind of being held down by these 
rules. Guess what, you're free to actually be a boss and actually be in charge and 
actually make courageous decisions that grow your business. So when you're no longer
available for shame around the financial decisions that you make in your business, 
like no one gets to tell you how big you get to play, you really do start making 
your own rules, which is a hugely important thing that I want to teach as many black
indigenous people of color. Any woman identifying humans like all these marginalized
communities, especially marginalized communities, there's data out there that talks 
about how women and people in the LGBTQ community are set to have the most money 
that they ever have had in history, many of us are starting businesses with those 
dollars. And I want us to be as successful as possible, which means we have to undo 
old programming. Okay. When you're not constantly worried about the Dave's and the 
Mike's, and coming down on you, and feeling like you need to hide your shameful debt
and low cash flow months from your peers, and I'm air quoting shameful over here. 
What are you free to think about instead? What are you free to do instead? One of my
favorite thoughts is that I always know what I'm doing. In my business, I always 
know what I'm doing. Another favorite thought of mine is I always get an ROI on 
every single investment I make, always, I just make it so another as I love stepping
into my business with power, I get to think all of those things, because I'm not 
also worried about feeling all the ways about the money in my business. Those 
thoughts, the ones I just shared are expansive, and they have me making decisions 
and choices that allow me to be bold and to take up more space and make myself more 
visible, which PS, those are the things that you need when you're growing a 
business. And I like those feelings a whole lot better. And I will continue to go 
after the decisions that reinforce those feelings for me. Okay, so I just gave you 
some thoughts that you are free to cultivate when you're free from feeling guilty 
and shameful about debt and guilty and shameful about low cash flow. But I think the
other really important piece is that you are also free to actually learn the skill 
of creating more revenue. When you're not obsessed with conserving. First of all, do
you believe that creating revenue is a skill, like a hard skill you can learn? Or do
you currently have thoughts that it's something you get lucky at? Like, you know, 
clients will come on their own? I have no impact on who's coming? Or do you believe 
that you can learn it as a skill? I believe that it is a skill, because of my 
experience. It is.

Right, creating revenue is just a sequence of skills you put together to create a 
result that you want. It's like cooking spaghetti, right? The skills to cook 
spaghetti are chopping vegetables to the right size. It's learning how to boil 
water, it's learning how to wield that knife. It's learning how to smell or hear 
when your sauces finish cooking. It's knowing how to roast garlic. Those are just 
all individual skills, series of skills that you put together and you employ to get 
a result to get a meal, right. Your business is exactly the same. Like when you 
learn the skill of marketing, of selling, of delivering of operations and planning 
and the nailing your craft when you learn those five things. You can create money so
when you know on how to create revenue, you can lean on your wisdom instead of being
heavily swayed by your thoughts about low cash flow or debt. Like, you don't have to



feel any kind of way about low cash flow or debt. Because you know how to create 
more money, you're free to see money as a tool that it is, and you know how to 
create more, okay, I'd even invite you to start to adopt some of these thoughts. 
Now, even if at this moment, you don't don't know how to create revenue, because you
always get to choose what you think about your cash flow, and about debt and about 
investing like you get to pick, you get to pick your thoughts about the number of 
dollars that are in your bank account, and you get to pick the thoughts about 
whatever actions and decisions that you make in your business. So as we close this 
episode, I want to challenge you to take command of your thoughts about your money 
about debt about cash flow, like really sit down and examine what your current 
thoughts are about your cash flow and the amount of debt that you have. Not only do 
you have the opportunity to release some heaviness, and actually feel better, but it
puts you in a better place to actually pursue your goals instead of trying to just 
stay safe. And I shouldn't even say instead of because that might be your option, 
too, right? You might just be in a place where you're just stacking dollars, there's
a stack of bank right now. Totally fine, you get to pick, okay, you don't have to 
love being in debt, or having low cash flow. That's not the point of this episode. 
The point of this episode is to challenge you to increase your tolerance for these 
very real parts of the business ownership experience, and decrease their impact on 
your decision making. Okay, increase your tolerance and decrease the impact that 
your unexamined thoughts are having on your growth. Okay. I love you all so much. 
Thank you for having this conversation with me and coming along on this journey. As 
always, send me a message. Leave me a review. If you have, you know, thoughts about 
the things I share on this podcast positive or negative, to be honest, leave me a 
review. Share your thoughts with me. I'd love to hear from you all and I will see 
you in the next episode. Thank you for listening to this episode on one year from 
now you can find the show notes and all the links we mentioned at brainspace 
optimized comm slash podcast and if you want to chat me up about all things 
entrepreneurship, then head to brainspace optimized.com and join my email list. This
is where we have rich conversations about the experience of business ownership. It's
thoughtful, it's funny, I like getting responses and chatting with you all it's a 
good time. Lastly, you can find me on Instagram at brainspace optimized we will see 
you in the next episode.


